Children, Young People and Families and Budget Scrutiny Committees

School Budget Sub-Group
Introduction 
Over the last twelve months the issue of school budgets has been of concern to scrutiny members and the situation has been reviewed by the Audit and Accounts committee and Budget and Children, Young People and Families scrutiny committees.  During a meeting of the Children, Young People and Families scrutiny in June 2009 it was suggested that due to the seriousness of the situation it may be appropriate to form a sub group in order that members can look at the issues in more depth. As two scrutiny committees were already monitoring the situation it was further suggested that the sub-group be made up of members from both. 
Over the past five years Salford's results have improved dramatically, so much so that Salford is the most improved Local Authority in the North-West. In order to continue to provide the best possible education for the children and young people of Salford it is important that schools, with assistance from the authority, are able to manage their budgets effectively. Procedures should be embedded to ensure that schools not only operate within their means financially but also spend the money appropriately on the pupils they are educating.
One of the key messages contained within the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter issued in March 2009, related to the fact that at the end of the 2007/08 financial year school deficits reported at 32 schools in Salford amounted to £5m, which was an increase from £4.2m the previous year.

A recent article published which contained a league table produced by the Government provides details of school balances in cash terms as reported by local authorities as at 8th December 2009. The issue of increasing deficits and surpluses is not unique to Salford, however, data from this league table for the period 2008/09 in relation to Salford included the following:-
· Salford has the highest percentage of schools in deficit in England
· From a total of 102 schools 31 have a deficit budget
· This equates to 30.4% of all schools

· The total value of those deficits is £5.1million, which is the 3rd highest total of all authorities in England
· 70 schools have a surplus budget 

· This equates to 68.6% of all schools

· The total value of the surpluses is £6.1million

Whilst these figures show an overall surplus balance of £1million, this is of equal concern as the government is warning Headteachers that they may face being forced to pay it back under new laws to be introduced next year. This is due to the fact that almost £500 million in surplus cash has been amassed across the country.   
On the whole surplus balances are allocated to committed expenditure and schools will have plans for their use. However, the authority has the power to recall money if high schools have saved more than 5% of their budget or more than 8% at primary level. Figures recently published show that in Salford 28 schools have a surplus balance that exceeds the cut off point.

Methodology
The sub group was established from members of budget and children, young people and families scrutiny committees. They first met on 15th September and agreed the terms of reference for the review. These can be found at Appendix 1.
The objectives of the review were agreed as:-

· To establish the current situation in relation to both deficit and surplus school budgets

· To ensure that effective strategies are in place to provide financial assistance / advice to those schools and Governing Bodies affected

· To ensure schools with a deficit budget have a current action plan in place showing how they intend to bring deficits into balance 

·  To ensure that there is a valid reason for having a surplus budget

· To ensure that the recommendations from the Audit Commission are being adhered to

· To establish the Authority’s net loss of pupils during the transition period from primary to high school

·  To determine how staffing issues in respect of sickness impact on school budgets 

· To establish how future government funding proposals will affect individual school budgets

In order to consider the issues the group decided it would need to gather evidence from both the authority and individual schools. Therefore, from financial information provided by children’s services, the group chose a sample of six schools including primary and high schools with both deficit and surplus balances.   

During the course of the review evidence was gathered by:

· Interviewing the lead member for children’s services along with relevant officers from within the directorate, including the deputy director, assistant director (resources), principal group accountant and the management accountant 

· Visiting schools selected or inviting the relevant headteachers, chair of governors and business managers to attend a meeting at the civic centre

· Interviewing the audit manager from the Audit Commission

· Obtaining financial information relating to the chosen schools from the accountancy team

· Comparing data with other schools in the north west published by Ofsted
In order to prompt consistent discussion across the visits a series of questions was drawn up by the group for both the officers and the schools and they were issued accordingly prior to the meeting date. However, additional information pertinent to individual schools was also obtained during the meetings. 

Details of the questions can be found at Appendices 2 and 2a.

Each visit and meeting was recorded and the notes taken were shared with and agreed by the schools and officers interviewed. These notes are retained by the scrutiny support officer.  
The schools selected were,

	School
	People interviewed 
	Date visited / interviewed

	Harrop Fold 
	Headteacher, Business Manager, Principal Deputy Headteacher 
	12th October 2009

	The Swinton High School 
	Headteacher, Finance Manager, Chair of Governors, Senior HR Manager 
	13th October 2009

	Grosvenor Road Primary
	Headteacher, Acting Headteacher, Chair of Governors 
	19th October 2009

	Ellenbrook Primary School 
	Headteacher, Chair of Finance Committee 
	22nd October 2009

	St Joseph’s R.C.Primary School 
	Headteacher, Chair of Governors 
	19th November 2009

	Primrose Hill Primary School 
	Headteacher, School Business Manager
	22nd January 2010


Members of the school budget sub-group were:-

Councillor David Jolley – Chair of budget scrutiny and Chair of this sub-group
Councillor John Ferguson – children, young people and families scrutiny
Councillor Karen Garrido – budget scrutiny

Councillor Christine Gray – children, young people and families scrutiny

Councillor Ann Davies – children, young people and families scrutiny

Councillor Leslie Turner – Chair of corporate issues scrutiny

Councillor Bernard Pennington – Chair of children, young people and families scrutiny attended meetings on 15th and 22nd September and on 12th October when the group met with representatives from Harrop Fold

Councillor Joe O’Neill attended a meeting on 19th October with representatives from Grosvenor Road Primary School
Having gathered the evidence required the group met in February to consider its findings and recommendations, which are set out below.
Findings and Recommendations
After speaking to the headteachers and governors from the small sample of schools invited to take part in this piece of work, it became apparent to the group that each one was an individual case, having in their opinion specific reasons for holding either a deficit or surplus budget.

There are various factors that will ultimately have an impact on the financial standing of the school, some of which include the size and location of the school, number of pupils on roll, falling roll numbers, staffing, the way the school is managed and the level of funding received. Many of these issues were discussed between the group and representatives from the various schools during the visits undertaken.   

Additionally, the socio-economic profile of the area in which the school is situated can be a reason for accessing additional sources of funding, where deprivation is used as a determining factor. Whilst it is recognised that the allocation of such funding follows directives from the DCSF, it was seen to be prejudicial by certain headteachers to schools located in areas of Salford deemed to be more affluent.  

During one of the visits to a relatively new school a number of problems were highlighted to members in relation to the new build process. When this particular school was built it was intended that it would be a flagship school for ICT and so was set up with high levels of ICT equipment. All classrooms have whiteboards and each pupil has their own individual notebook. However, as a consequence the running costs for the school are significantly higher than other schools due to additional broadband requirements and high electricity charges incurred for charging notebooks overnight. Furthermore the headteacher felt that the school had been left to pick up the costs of security and other measures included in the new build process, including maintenance costs, call out fees, etc with no additional funding allocated to cover expenditure.   


Recommendation 1


Within Salford all schools have a choice as to whether they take out a service level agreement (SLA) for accountancy services with the authority. If they decide to take out the SLA a named accountant is allocated to the school. The accountant offers support with budget setting, performance monitoring and developing deficit recovery plans, where applicable. Currently the majority of schools take up the service. 

On the whole the schools the group spoke to expressed satisfaction with the service provided via the SLA, however, some concerns were raised   regarding :-

· The timeliness of budget information provided by the authority to schools

· Adequate advice / support provided in relation to specific  budget situations

· Rising cost of the SLA may make it prohibitive for all schools in the future 

· Confidence in the figures supplied by the accountant

· The relationship between the academic year and the financial year

Ideally support provided to schools that take out the SLA should be seen to ensure that deficit budgets are avoided and surplus budgets are identified for specific legitimate purposes. That said it is recognised that there may be factors beyond the control of the school and the authority, such as falling roll numbers, which result in deficit budgets occurring. However, the financial performance of all schools is monitored monthly and detailed performance statements are produced, therefore the information available should highlight potential problems early and with the support of school improvement officers and human resources they should be dealt with pro-actively. 

Recommendations were made within the last internal audit report (issued 29.3.07) and the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter (March 2009) in respect of managing deficit budgets and whilst there are procedures in place for reviewing and monitoring budgets, they need to be more robust. From the sample of schools selected for this review two had carried forward increasing deficits year on year since 2005. 

Concerns were expressed to members regarding the way in which a particular school scheduled for closure accumulated a significant deficit beforehand, which was subsequently written off. The group is concerned about the consequences of the message this sends out to schools that are effectively managing their budget when it appears tolerance of deficit budgets is being demonstrated by the authority.

Conversely, figures recently released by the DCSF show that 70 schools in Salford have surplus balances, 28 of which exceed the excess cut off point. The value of all surpluses amounts to £6.1 million. Although it is acknowledged that there can be valid reasons for schools to retain a small surplus from year to year, this is of equal concern as the government is warning Headteachers that they may face being forced to pay it back under new laws to be introduced next year. Within a letter issued in February 2009 the Minister for Schools and Learners (Jim Knight) has stated “As I made clear in my previous statements to the House on 30 October 2007, Official Report, column 29WS, and 1 April 2008, Official Report, column 36WS, about school finances, we expect schools and local authorities to work to reduce the level of balances by the end of 2010-11 and to make full use of their power to claw back excess, uncommitted surpluses and redistribute the proceeds back to local schools in consultation with schools forums




From the visits undertaken and discussions with the Headteachers the group heard of examples where the governing body and in some cases particularly 
the finance committee played a significant role in the management of the budget.  It was reported that there were individual governors who had a good understanding of financial management, had relevant financial experience and fulfilled the role of being a critical friend. 

However, this was not the case in all schools and there was an instance whereby the headteacher and the school business manager took responsibility for formulating the budget. It is acknowledged that in this particular case the governing body was fully informed and consulted on the budget process but there were no individual governors with specific financial experience.  

In some schools there is reluctance amongst governors to sit on the finance committee and it was stated that one of the reasons may be the format in which financial information is presented to governors, as it is not always in a suitable format for those that are less experienced.

As with accountancy services schools in Salford are able to take out an SLA for governor services. As part of this service training is provided for new and existing governors on a range of relevant topics, including the school budget. However, the group is aware that school governors are volunteers, including elected members that act as local authority governors, and that they are under no obligation to undergo such training. To insist they do so may exacerbate the shortage of governors both locally and nationally. Having said that the group feels that the responsibilities accepted when becoming a governor and the way in which governors discharge them is an integral part of effectively managing the school budget.




During this review the group has learned of the significant impact long term sickness can have on school finances. In most cases these absences are not predictable and whilst schools may set aside a modest contingency fund for such occurrences, the cost of supply cover can quickly erode financial resources. 

In one school a senior member of staff was absent for a full year due to a bereavement which resulted in a detrimental effect on the budget.   

Again, all schools have the option of taking out an SLA with the authority for Human Resources (HR) services whereby advice would be provided on such issues as sickness, employment, redundancies, etc. However, there was a mixed review from the schools included in this review about the efficacy of the service provided. The group was told of one instance whereby the school had tried to be pro-active in dealing with a deficit budget situation by considering possible voluntary redundancies but had not received appropriate support from HR.  

It should be noted that due to time constraints the group did not speak to officers from HR to discuss this issue.     




Schools are able to let their facilities to community groups and individuals should they wish to. The revenue received from such lettings generates additional income for the school budget. However, in reality members were informed that once the additional costs for lighting, heating and caretaking have been met the financial benefits are not significant. Having said that there may be letting opportunities that the school is not tapping into effectively and therefore not maximising the potential for generating additional income.   
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Children, Young People and Families and Budget Scrutiny Committees

School Budget Sub-Group
Terms of Reference

Background

One of the key messages contained within the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter issued in March 2009, related to the fact that at the end of the 2007/08 financial year school deficits reported at 32 schools in Salford amounted to £5m, which was an increase from £4.2m the previous year.

The situation has been monitored by three separate committees, those being Audit and Accounts, Budget Scrutiny and Children, Young People and Families Scrutiny.  However, during a meeting of the Children, Young People and Families scrutiny in June 2009 it was suggested that due to the seriousness of the situation it may be appropriate to form a sub group in order that members can look at the issues in more depth. As two scrutiny committees were already monitoring the situation it was further suggested that the sub-group be made up of members from both.  

During the above mentioned meeting members were informed that:-

· The overall position for Salford schools has seen an increase in net deficits from £365,000 in March 2008 to a net deficit of £1,524,000 in March 2009

· Overall the schools with surplus balances have increased the value of their surpluses by approximately £370,000

· Out of a total of 98 schools there are 66 in surplus

· 9 are in deficit and showing improvements to their position

· 10 schools previously in surplus have moved into deficit 

· 13 previously in deficit have got worse

· Schools with deficit balances currently exceed those with surplus balances

· There is an overall net deficit balance at 31st March 2009 of £1.524m

Key Objectives:

· To establish the current situation in relation to both deficit and surplus school budgets

· To ensure that effective strategies are in place to provide financial assistance / advice to those schools and Governing Bodies affected

· To ensure schools with a deficit budget have a current action plan in place showing how they intend to bring deficits into balance 

·  To ensure that there is a valid reason for having a surplus budget

· To ensure that the recommendations from the Audit Commission are being adhered to

· To establish the Authority’s net loss of pupils during the transition period from primary to high school

·  To determine how staffing issues in respect of sickness impact on school budgets 

· To establish how future government funding proposals will affect individual school budgets

Scope of the work:

Once the objectives have been agreed the following may be undertaken in support of the objectives

· Select sample schools with both deficit and surplus budgets to fully investigate 

· Evaluate the performance of the school to determine whether the budget is having an impact 

· Identify action taken to provide support / advice to those schools 

· To meet with relevant members of staff and governors from the sample schools

· Review action taken to bring deficit / surplus balances into balance  

Information to be obtained by the following;

Interviews with the following: 

Strategic Directors of Children’s Services

Strategic director of Customer and Support Services 

City Treasurer

Assistant Director (Resources) 

Headteachers

School Governors

Bursars

School Accountants

This is not an exhaustive list and other Officers and individuals may be identified during the course of the review. 

Identify best practice within other Local Authorities

Key Documents / Background data / Research papers

	· Financial reports from Children’s Services Directorate 

	· Annual Audit and Inspection Letter 

	· Website research into the topic 


Timescale 

Start
September 2009


Anticipated end date: to be determined

Reporting arrangements

Report To:

· The Children, Young People and Families Scrutiny Committee

· Budget Scrutiny Committee

· Strategic Directors 

· The Cabinet

· Schools

Monitoring / Feedback Arrangements

To:

· All witnesses / contributors

· Updates to the relevant scrutiny committees
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Questions to be put forward to selected schools 

· What are the main reasons for your current budget situation 

· Do you have an SLA with the Authority for Accountancy services

· Have you received any financial assistance / advice from the authority

· Who within the school is responsible for financial management (Bursar?)

· Do they have any financial qualifications

· Is there a valid reason for a surplus balance, if so what is it

· Is staff sickness impacting on the school budget (both long and short term)

· Do you have a formal action plan in place showing how you intend to bring the deficit into balance 

· Is the plan actively checked and challenged by the authority

· Have governors / members of staff received any financial training

· How do you plan the budget for the next year and who is involved in the process
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Questions submitted to the Deputy Director and Lead Member:-

· What is the process in relation to accountancy services 

· Who reviews the service

· What are the reporting lines

· How is the accuracy of the information provided to schools verified

· What procedures are in place to approach schools that are encountering difficulties

· How is the lead member informed/involved in the process

·  Are formal action plans reviewed and monitored effectively, if so by whom

· Who is responsible for authorising deficit budgets

· Withdrawal of delegated budget – is this something that has been considered

· Is the way in which the education budget is delegated to schools equitable / does the formula need reviewing

· Observations on the link between budget setting/allocations and the impact on pupil achievements

· How effective is the provision of HR services

· SEN provision – how is funding affected and what are the implications of statemented pupils

· What is the feasibility of introducing insurance via the Authority for supply cover

ITEM 7





Recommendation 1





It is acknowledged that the funding of schools is both complex and subject to frequent changes. However, after speaking to the various headteachers it is felt that a review of the funding formula and the way in which the education budget is delegated to schools should be undertaken by the authority in conjunction with the Schools Forum to ensure that it is both appropriate and equitable 


Those responsible for the review may wish to consider the comments made from the various schools and the findings of this group as part of their work. 











Recommendation 2





Within the review of the funding formula the financial implications of new build schools and subsequent maintenance costs should be taken into consideration.





Recommendation 3





A robust framework of procedures should be established in order to eradicate school budget deficits and these should be adhered to in practice.  In addition there should be clearly defined timeframes laid down for the implementation of such procedures. The procedures should clearly identify specific action to be taken by accountants as soon as they have any concerns in relation to the school budget. Specific interventions should be identified for remedial action and appropriate monitoring undertaken to ensure the schools’ compliance. Senior Management should undertake periodic reviews to ensure that the procedures are being adhered to. 


Any school setting a deficit budget should have to submit detailed plans to the authority showing how they intend to return to a balanced budget and in what time frame and these should be considered for approval by the lead member and director of Children’s Services.     














Recommendation 4





The director of children’s services should present a report on the position regarding school balances to the children, young people and families scrutiny committee on a quarterly basis. The report should provide details of the efforts made to manage balances along with details of any clawbacks if applicable. Members should also be made aware of any key issues or concerns relating to school budgets that have emerged during the year.   

















Recommendation 5





The budgets of any schools that are due for closure, merger, and change of status should be closely monitored by the accountant along with involvement of senior officers from the directorate, within an appropriate timescale. Consideration should also be given to removing financial delegation from any schools that fail to co-operate. 

















Recommendation 6





A review of schools with surplus balances should be undertaken to determine whether they have been accrued for legitimate reasons. Detailed plans for any committed expenditure should be submitted to the authority for review and these should be considered for approval by the lead member and director of Children’s services.


The authority should exercise full use of the power to claw back excesses that are not considered to be appropriate. 

















Recommendation 7





A review of the training provided to governors should be undertaken by the directorate and perhaps more importantly the take up rate from both new and existing governors. 


In particular measures should be taken to ensure that training relating to the finances of the school includes information on the role and responsibility of the governor, that it is comprehensive and that the guidance provided is in a format that is easily understandable for those that are less experienced in financial matters. 

















Recommendation 8





Consultation should be undertaken with existing governors to try and understand some of the issues that prevent / deter governors from volunteering to sit on the finance committee. 

















Recommendation 9





All elected members acting as local authority governors should undertake financial training if they have not already done so. A protocol should be developed for members when they become a governor which clearly states the responsibilities of the post and details of a contact person to whom they can refer any concerns. 

















Recommendation 10





It is recommended that all schools implement the council’s sickness management system and ensure that rigorous procedures are in place for dealing with sickness absences.














Recommendation 11





In order to ensure that HR is providing an effective and consistent service to schools that have taken out an SLA the directorate should consult with the clients on the level of service they receive and how it could be improved in relation to their individual needs.














Recommendation 12





Consistent and constructive advice should be provided to schools being pro-active in identifying potential future budget difficulties.  

















Recommendation 13





Schools either facing or dealing with deficit budgets need to be innovative when marketing the school for the use of outside / community organisations in order to maximise the potential for generating extra income
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